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National Motor Vehicle Title Information System (NMVTIS) 

Advisory Board Webinar Meeting  

Final Summary 

June 15, 2015 

National Motor Vehicle Title Information System (NMVTIS) Advisory Board (NAB or “Board”) 

in-person meetings will be held once per calendar year.  The most recent in-person meeting was 

February 24, 2015.  BJA will sponsor periodic NAB Webinars in order to maintain Board 

momentum throughout the year. 

Welcome and Opening Remarks 

Todd Brighton, Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA), Designated Federal Official to the NMVTIS 

Advisory Board (NAB), called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. and welcomed participants.  He 

noted an imminent change in Board leadership effective July 1st.  Chairman Bill Brauch is retiring 

from the Iowa Attorney General’s Office and will accordingly end his service on the NAB.  Robin 

Wiener, Institute of Scrap Recycling Industries, Inc., has agreed to take over the Chairmanship for 

the remainder of this term.  

Chairman Brauch welcomed Board members and thanked them for their continued service.  He 

emphasized the important work that NMVTIS is accomplishing and the vital information the 

program is providing to law enforcement, industry, and consumers.  He said that he appreciated 

the opportunity to work with NAB members and federal counterparts for the past five years, “back 

before NMVTIS had a name . . . way back when,” noting that he will “certainly miss serving in 

this capacity.” 

Mr. Brighton then took roll.  The following NAB members and federal officials were in attendance:

Board Members 

 Mark Binder 

Farmers Insurance 

 

 William Brauch, Board Chair 

Iowa Attorney General’s Office 

 

 Bernard E. Brown 

The Brown Law Firm 

 

 Greg DePasquale 

Copart 

 

 Judith Fitzgerald 

National Insurance Crime Bureau 

 

 John C. Hallerud 

Federal Trade Commission 

 

 Charles H. Hollis 

Rhode Island Division of Motor Vehicles 
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Board Members (con’d) 

 RD Hopper 

Sonny’s Auto Salvage 

 

 Mario Jorquera 

U.S. Environmental Protection 

Agency 

 

 Steve Levetan 

Pull-A-Part 

 

 Carlos Martins 

ISO ClaimSearch Solutions 

 

 Robert W. Maynard 

California Highway Patrol 

 

 Christopher McDonold 

Maryland Vehicle Theft Prevention  

  Council 

 

 Kenneth A. Mehall 

Computerized Vehicle Registration 

 

 Howard Nusbaum 

National Salvage Vehicle Reporting  

  Program 

 

 James Spiller 

National Vehicle Service, NFPC 

 

 Jennifer Timian 

National Highway Traffic Safety  

Administration 

 

 Robin Wiener, Incoming Board 

Chair 

Institute of Scrap Recycling 

Industries,  

  Inc. 

 

 Josh Whiteside 

Pennsylvania State Police 

 

Federal Officials  

 Todd Brighton, Designated Federal 

Official 

Bureau of Justice Assistance 

 

 David Lewis 

Bureau of Justice Assistance 

 

 Kim Bright 

Bureau of Justice Assistance 
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Mr. Brighton reviewed the meeting agenda (see Attachment A), noting that the order of 

topics would include BJA and NMVTIS System Operator updates; subcommittee 

recommendations and discussion; new business; and time for public comments.  Speaking 

further about public participation, transparency in Board operations, and FACA 

compliance, Mr. Brighton outlined the guest registration process and access to NMVTIS 

documentation.  This involves posting meeting announcements in the Federal Register 

(typically, at least a month in advance) and the need to prioritize guest requests in the order 

that they are received.  To date, no member of the public has been turned away due to lack 

of space.  He emphasized that registrations are triggered by the Federal Register posting 

and not by a mailing list or other notification mechanism. Associated Board meeting 

materials, including meeting-related presentations and final meeting minutes are publicly 

accessible via: 

NMVTIS Web site at www.vehiclehistory.gov/ 

FACA database at http://www.gsa.gov/portal/category/101111  

NMVTIS Status Updates 

Bureau of Justice Assistance Updates 

Mr. Brighton began the afternoon’s briefings by providing an update on associated program 

enforcement activities.   

 He noted that in April, along with members of the California Highway Patrol (CHP) 

Auto Theft Team, he conducted six site visits to nonreporting businesses in the  

Los Angeles area.  Chief Robert Maynard was thanked for facilitating these visits.  

David Lewis, Senior Policy Advisor, BJA, provided a training Webcast to members 

of the CHP team at the conclusion of the site visit schedule.  Mr. Brighton noted 

that BJA stood ready to help facilitate the training of all interested CHP auto theft 

investigators in the coming months on the Law Enforcement Access Tool (LEAT).   
 

 While in Los Angles Mr. Brighton also had the opportunity to attend Copart’s 

Advisory Board meeting.  He did an hour long presentation on NMVTIS and 

reporting requirements to approximately 50 insurance carriers that sell salvage 

vehicles through Copart auctions.  He thanked NAB members Mark Binder 

(Farmers Insurance), and Greg DePasquale (Copart) for allowing him time on the 

agenda to address the group.  Mr. Brighton noted that former NAB member Jerry 

Sullivan, now with Copart was also in attendance.  During the course of the event  

Mr. Brighton was able to stress the national scope of the program with salvage 

representatives from the insurance carriers, as well as, obtain appropriate points of 

contact within many of the companies for NMVTIS-related issues. 
 

 Mr. Brighton then discussed his recent outreach via email to over 700 businesses 

in Florida that had registered for a NMVTIS reporting identification number but 

had not reported any vehicle identification numbers (VINs) to date.  He noted that 

approximately 90% of the emails sent out on June 8th appeared to have reached the 

http://www.vehiclehistory.gov/
http://www.gsa.gov/portal/category/101111
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intended business and only 10% of the emails were returned with an invalid 

address.  Mr. Brighton further noted that approximately 100 emails and phone calls 

had already come into BJA in response to the outreach. 
 

Mr. Brighton then turned the floor over to Webinar participants.  Carlos Martins, 

ISO ClaimSearch Solutions, noted that by scrubbing the list against other data, it 

was determined that 5 percent of the customers have failed to report entirely; the 

other 95 percent were reporting through a parent code.  Mr. Martins noted:  “The 

scrubbing process really helped improve the flow, so going forward, we’re hoping 

to continue that approach.”  Mr. Brighton emphasized the value in such a process, 

noting that the American Association of Motor Vehicle Administrators (AAMVA) 

and the data consolidators will undertake a similar task this summer by scrubbing 

the list of reporting IDs that were issued but have never been used.  Then they will 

work to clean up the overall list by removing unused IDs. Having a cleaner list 

going forward will improve future e-mail blasts and eliminate confusion.  Sarah 

Kathryn McRae, Auto Data Direct, Inc. (ADD), concurred with Mr. Martins’ 

experience, noting that for the most part, recipients of nonreporting e-mails either 

have an additional reporting ID obtained through another consolidator or report for 

a parent company with another ID.  Jim Taylor, ADD, added that despite the 

multiple user ID issue, the outreach effort was worthwhile and noted a significant 

“bump” in the number of records reported through ADD to the database.    

Mr. Brighton then turned to recent important awareness activities.   

 In May, Christopher McDonold, NAB member and Chair of the International 

Association of Chiefs of Police’s (IACP) Vehicle Theft Committee invited Todd 

Brighton and David Lewis to do a presentation to the committee on NMVTIS and 

the Law Enforcement Access Tool (LEAT).   Mr. McDonold noted that one of the 

goals of his committee is to promote NMVTIS within the law enforcement 

community.  Mr. McDonold also pointed out that an article highlighting the 

important of NMVTIS will be featured in the July edition of Police Chief Magazine.    

In closing, Mr. McDonold stated that he is awaiting word regarding the possibility 

of having a workshop session on NMVTIS at the next IACP Annual Conference, 

to be held in Chicago, Illinois in October 2015.  The article referenced above can 

be found at: www.policechiefmagazine.org 

 

 In April, Todd Brighton coordinated with Shaun Petersen, NAB member and 

General Counsel for the National Independent Automobile Dealers Association 

(NIADA) to provide an awareness message on NMVTIS reporting to NIADA 

members.  Mr. Brighton noted that this message was significant because used 

automotive dealers make up an important segment of the reporting community 

since they can be major purchasers of salvage vehicles at auction.  He noted that 

internal analysis of NMVTIS nonreporting indicates a fairly large number of 

businesses that purchase junk or salvage vehicles at auction subsequently fail to 

report them to NMVTIS.  Since it appears that a sizeable number of businesses 

engaged in the resale of these vehicles are those that purchase at auction then this 

http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/
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is an important group to reach with an awareness message.  Mr. Brighton finished 

by saying that he appreciated being able to work with Mr. Petersen on this effort 

because BJA appreciates any opportunity to reach this important segment of the 

reporting community. 

 

 July is national vehicle theft prevention month, and the National Highway 

Transportation Safety Administration (NHTSA) is launching its annual vehicle 

theft prevention campaign (see http://www.nhtsa.gov/Vehicle+Safety/Vehicle-

Related+Theft/Theft+Prevention).  BJA’s team is pursuing partnership options to 

highlight NMVTIS and the vehiclehistory.gov Web site.  In is hoped that future 

discussions would include the potential to work with NHTSA to combine the 

capabilities of NMVTIS with safercars.gov. 

Mr. Brighton concluded his update by highlighting two areas of focus in the near term for 

BJA and AAMVA: 

 As noted earlier, BJA asked AAMVA to work with the data consolidators to 

conduct a reporting ID quality control review.  The intent is to identify those 

reporting identification numbers that have been assigned but never used to date.  A 

“clean up” process will be established to remove these unused reporting IDs from 

circulation.  The second area of coordination relates to the existing reporting ID 

categories.  BJA and AAMVA have had initial discussions regarding the need to 

expand the number of business reporting categories to better reflect the field.  Mr. 

Brighton noted that they will await the pending ideas from the Compliance 

Subcommittee on this topic before reaching any decisions.  He also noted that an 

expansion of the number of choices for disposition types (e.g., scrap, crush, sold) 

would also be beneficial and is also under consideration by BJA and AAMVA.  

Mr. Lewis then provided an update on the Law Enforcement Access Tool (LEAT).  He 

outlined his continued efforts to drive increased adoption and awareness about the 

advanced search tool, including pre-release Webinars with users in the field and with teams 

from large agencies including the CHP, the Virginia State Police, and administrators from 

the Customs and Border Protection (CBP) Agency.  Final LEAT refinements are under 

way and within the next month, BJA is planning to hold a series of Webinars for the 

approximately 3,400 currently registered LEAT users.  A variety of Webinar dates and 

times will be offered to accommodate the range of invitees, and invitations will be 

conveyed via an associated e-mail blast.  Additionally, the BJA team will be providing the 

AAMVA Law Enforcement Working Group with a prerelease review of the tool and is 

partnering with Les Cravens from Auto Data Direct (ADD), on a workshop at the 

International Association of Auto Theft Investigators (IAATI) National Conference in 

August.  Ultimately, a LEAT Webinar will be available on demand, greatly increasing the 

opportunity for education and outreach. 

 

 

http://www.nhtsa.gov/Vehicle+Safety/Vehicle-Related+Theft/Theft+Prevention
http://www.nhtsa.gov/Vehicle+Safety/Vehicle-Related+Theft/Theft+Prevention
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Regarding the identification of additional LEAT data sources: 

 Mr. Lewis reported that, in conversations with a Federal Bureau of Investigation 

(FBI) National Data Exchange (N-DEx) program team, it was determined that  

N-DEx contains approximately 14.5 million records with VINs.  This is a valuable 

potential data source for use by NMVTIS.   

 

 BJA leadership is in the final stages of authorizing the National Crime Information 

Center (NCIC) computerized index as part of the federated search tool. 

   

 Mr. Lewis commended AAMVA for providing an additional Web service to 

facilitate exchanges with states toward obtaining vehicle owner information, 

providing an additional resource to support law enforcement investigative efforts.  

NMVTIS System Operator Updates 

Philip Quinlan, Vice President, AAMVA, provided strategic and operational updates.  His 

briefing (see Attachment B) focused on three areas:  

1. NMVTIS financials 

2. Consumer access program review 

3. Operational highlights  

 

 Regarding NMVTIS financials, Mr. Quinlan explained that in 2014 as a result of 

an external financial audit it was determined that other programs were incurring 

direct costs that should have been allocated across all of the AAMVA information 

technology (IT) programs, including NMVTIS.  In effect, other AAMVA 

administered programs, including NMVTIS, were being undercharged.  As a result, 

AAMVA’s cognizant agency, FMSA, directed AAMVA to revise its 2014 cost 

allocations across all the IT programs in compliance with the federal acquisition 

regulations.  AAMVA engaged Price Waterhouse Cooper to assist in the 

methodologies for that IT cost allocation.  Subsequently, the costs were reallocated 

so that IT programs were submitted as part of the FY 2014 audit.  NMVTIS had a 

significant amount of the reallocated costs (approximately $1.3 million).  The result 

is the total cost to run the NMVTIS system on an annual basis is now approximately 

$7.1 million.  The sustainability analysis shows increasing percentages for state 

fees for FY 2016 to FY 2019.  This is not to imply that these costs are going to be 

borne solely by the state.  AAMVA leadership is looking closely at how to cover 

these additional costs.  The solution will likely draw on a number of resources, 

including contributions from AAMVA, system activities, revenue, and state fees.  

Deficits are currently covered primarily through AAMVA member jurisdiction 

funds.  This coverage is anticipated by AAMVA each year as part of the cooperative 

agreement with BJA, working toward financial sustainability by fiscal 2019.  This 

plan for financial sustainability relies on the primary factors of increasing revenue 

from the consumer access program and increasing states’ percentages of annual 

system operating costs. 
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 Regarding the consumer access program review, the objectives were: 

 

1. Provide consumers with continued efficient access to NMVTIS data at a 

reasonable cost. 

2. Ensure that proper controls are in place for selecting and monitoring Approved 

Providers. 

3. Ensure that the NMVTIS Consumer Access Program remains positioned as a 

key source of revenue to support ongoing NMVTIS operations.   

 

With those three tenets in mind, the program review focused on four key factors: 

 

1. Number of Approved Providers 

2. Selection of new Approved Providers 

3. Necessary contract modifications 

4. Pricing 

In May, AAMVA presented recommendations to BJA in each of these areas.  

Currently, the recommendations are under BJA leadership review and 

consideration.  Next steps, upon final approval, will be communication to Approved 

Providers and implementation/roll-out (slated for August 2015). 

 Regarding the operational highlights: 
 
o Mr. Quinlan relayed that development of Web services for state applications 

continues and that there is a significant amount of positive movement and 

planning by the states as they rewrite systems and advance development toward 

full participation.   
 

o Regarding the status of the Third Party Reporting Program, AAMVA continues 

to support BJA’s compliance efforts by building and developing additional 

reporting capabilities.  Currently, there are more than 89 million records in the 

Third Party Reporting Program.   

 

o Regarding the status of the Consumer Access Program, there are currently 11 

Approved Providers in production.  There has been a significant amount of 

transaction volume growth in the year to date.  This year there have been 4.0 

million transactions compared with the same period last year, which tallied 3.2 

million.  Mr. Quinlan noted that the program is poised for continued growth and 

shared a slide depicting the significant and continued increase in billed 

transactions.  The graph indicated a particular uptick in activity in the March – 

May 2015 timeframe.  Several participants speculated on the cause of the 

increase, including the fact that Illinois is beginning to both query and submit 

data to NMVTIS.  He promised to further pursue the cause(s) and report to the 

Board, especially if replicating such favorable conditions can drive gains in 

participation. 
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o Finally, AAMVA has assumed contract oversight for the LEAT. 

Mr. Brighton thanked Mr. Quinlan for his briefing and turned participants’ attention to the 

NMVTIS Subcommittee Reports and Recommendations. 

NMVTIS Subcommittee Reports and Recommendations 

Awareness Subcommittee:  Update and Recommendations 

Mark Binder, Subcommittee Chair and Josh Whiteside provided the Awareness 

Subcommittee presentation including three recommendations for full board consideration.  

Mr. Binder prefaced his remarks by noting that the subcommittee would be proffering three 

formal recommendations, resulting from the dedicated work of subcommittee members 

who have met five times this year (including both the February in-person meeting and 

conference calls).   

The recommendations were as follows: 

 Recommendation 1:  Over the next 12 months, BJA and AAMVA should work 

with members of the Awareness Subcommittee to identify specific steps to 

“rebrand” NMVTIS and emphasize a more consumer-friendly product.   
NMVTIS will remain the official name of the program; however, all other 

consumer branding elements (e.g., Web site layout, marketing products) will 

emphasize vehiclehistory.gov.   

Associated comments included the following: 

o Mario Jorquera highly endorsed the approach, noting that the current 

presentation of NMVTIS is confusing. 

 

o Bernard Brown further explained that an impetus behind the recommendation 

was to address the lack of familiarity and name recognition associated with 

NMVTIS in the larger public community.  He felt that in today’s computer-

literate world, “vehiclehistory.gov” conveys the message in a straightforward, 

user-friendly way.  Therefore, this shift will be the underlying focus of the 

remarketing campaign and a critical point in advancing NMVTIS use.  Mr. 

Brown noted that everyone on the subcommittee enthusiastically supported this 

recommendation. 

 

o There was discussion among several participants regarding completely retiring 

the name/title “NMVTIS,” to be wholly replaced by vehiclehistory.gov.  It was 

explained that statutorily, “NMVTIS” must remain the name of the system.  

However, in all other outward-facing communication, marketing, 

public/consumer branding, and Web site design, the shift can be made to 

vehiclehistory.gov. 
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 Recommendation 2:  Up to $30,000 in program revenue should be used to 

create stronger awareness of NMVTIS and LEAT in the law enforcement 

community. Trooper Whiteside provided some additional details on the 

subcommittee’s plan to market specifically to the law enforcement community: 

The $30,000 request (this is a ceiling amount and can be adjusted downward based 

on performance) for Recommendation Two would be an allocation for one year, to 

test and determine the effectiveness of marketing NMVTIS to the law enforcement 

community via three primary mechanisms: 

o Announcements (advertisements) in three law enforcement-centric magazines 

for a three-month run each to generate additional system traffic.  Based on 

readership, reach, and popularity, the recommended magazines are: 

1. Law Officer (http://www.lawofficer.com/magazine.html) 

2. American Police Beat (https://apbweb.com/) 

3. Police Chief (http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/) 

 

o Push of the rebranding launch, associated messages, training announcements, 

and other NMVTIS opportunities vis-à-vis Nlets—The International Justice and 

Public Safety Network (a free mechanism for law enforcement). 

 

o One year’s suite of services from PoliceOne.com, a law enforcement-focused 

Web site with more than 520,000 registered members and approximately 2.2 

million visitors annually.  PoliceOne assigns a marketing case agent to 

personalize, monitor, and refine a client’s outreach approach in the pursuit of 

maximum effectiveness.   Within that personalized suite of PoliceOne.com 

services, NMVTIS would receive exposure/advertisements in the following: 

 

1. The PoliceOne.com member newsletter 

2. The NMVTIS banner on PoliceOne.com homepage 

3. The “What’s Hot” section of the homepage 

4. A feature article on NMVTIS/vehiclehistory.gov highlighting the 

program’s utility to law enforcement  

Moving forward, the law enforcement communication budget request would be 

adjusted in subsequent years based on performance, additional communication and 

marketing mechanisms, and available resources. 

 Recommendation 3:  The NAB is asked to approve the use of up to $30,000 in 

program revenue for the purpose of creating consumer awareness  

through the creation of a public service announcement-type video for use on 

the Public Broadcast Service (PBS) Spotlight On program cycle (see 

http://www.trivue.org/spotlight-on-overview/ and Attachment C).   

Spotlight On programs are short, educational/public service announcement-type,  

4–5 minute shows with a guaranteed airing platform on public television affiliates 

nationwide. Spotlight On programs are broadcast between popular prime-time 

http://www.lawofficer.com/magazine.html
https://apbweb.com/
http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/
http://www.trivue.org/spotlight-on-overview/
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shows such as “Downton Abbey,” “Antiques Road Show,” and the “PBS 

NewsHour,” have been airing on public television for the past 25 years and feature 

the stories of hundreds of well-known, national associations, institutions, societies, 

and Fortune 500 companies.  The completed video will be owned by the U.S. 

Department of Justice (DOJ) and therefore available for leveraging in other 

awareness campaign areas and mechanisms such as the updated Web site, 

YouTube, Facebook, and trainings.  The primary goals, purposes, and principles of 

this video awareness activity are as follows: 

o Highlight the new consumer branding of vehiclehistory.gov.  

 

o Concurrent with the video project, create an updated, more consumer-friendly 

and effective Web site landing page. This will remove most references of 

“NMVTIS” and change them, as appropriate, to the new branding of 

vehiclehistory.gov.  (Note: more details on costs and work plans associated with 

the Web site task are forthcoming.) 

 

o Ensure that the video is based on factual program statements and describes 

program benefits to consumers; ensure that the video is mindful, truthful, and 

clear in communicating what NMVTIS is designed to accomplish.  

 

o Ensure that the video will not present negative information relating to specific 

industries or businesses required to report into the NMVTIS database.  

The $30,000 Spotlight On budget is inclusive of all aspects of video development. 

Mr. Brighton turned the floor over to Chairman Brauch to determine the board’s overall 

position on these recommendations.  The operating procedures adopted by BJA for this 

FACA call for a consensus decision-making approach.  Pending adoption, the 

recommendations will be forwarded to BJA by Chairman Brauch for further consideration 

and action. 

 Recommendation 1: Rebranding NMVTIS to Vehiclehistory.gov 

 
o Chairman Brauch called for further discussion.  Hearing none, he called for 

objections.  Hearing none, he stated that consensus/approval was reached on 

this recommendation. 
 

 Recommendation 2: Approval of Funds for the Law Enforcement Awareness 

Campaign 

 
o Chairman Brauch called for further discussion.  Hearing none, he called for 

objections.  Hearing none, he stated that consensus/approval was reached on 

this recommendation. 
 

 
 



11 

 Recommendation 3: Approval of Funds for the Spotlight On Video Production  

 
o Chairman Brauch called for further discussion.  Hearing none, he called for 

objections.  Hearing none, he stated that consensus/approval was reached on 

this recommendation. 

Chairman Brauch closed this session of the agenda by thanking the Awareness 

Subcommittee members for their outstanding work. 

Compliance Subcommittee:  Update and Forthcoming Recommendations 

Howard Nusbaum (NSVRP) Compliance Subcommittee Chairman, provided the 

presentation.  He noted that while work on the following five issues had not been completed 

at the subcommittee level, he felt that they provided a good overview of the subcommittee’s 

focus and recent activities. 

 Issue 1:  The longstanding need to review and possibly refine NMVTIS reporting 

categories for more specificity.  This enhancement will benefit DOJ operations by 

allowing for more in-depth analysis and perhaps clarify the reporting process for 

new registrants.   

 

 Issue 2:  Pending changes to the categorization scheme, there will likely be 

associated consequences.  Therefore a proactive analysis of potential impacts and 

appropriate resolutions (for example, additional coding fields) might be needed and 

should be looked at.  

  

 Issue 3:  Once a modified categorization scheme (and mechanism for identifying 

new and current reporting entities) have been established, the subcommittee would 

like to explore what types of performance analyses and metrics would be beneficial 

for AAMVA to generate.   For example:  How many used car dealers exist?  How 

many are registered?  How many are actively reporting?   

 

 Issue 4:  Exploring how to best estimate the population of potential reporting 

entities.  For example, regarding the number of used car dealers:  How do we find 

out that information separate and apart from registered and reporting entities?   

 

 Issue 5:  Mechanisms to communicate feedback to consolidators and reporting 

entities.   

Mr. Nusbaum was thanked for his report. 
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Public Comment 

Mr. Brighton opened the floor for public comment.  Brian Hildreth, Insurance Auto 

Auctions, Inc. (IAA), stated that he was on the call but had no comment.  Jim Taylor, 

Auto Data Direct, commented that he wanted to highlight that transitioning to 

vehiclehistory.gov would likely have the unintentional consequence of driving some 

consumers to vehiclehistory.com.  The latter site belongs to a Canadian-based company 

that rebuys and resells NMVTIS records.  Mr. Taylor indicated that this business owns 

the rights to vehiclehistory.com and at one time was an ADD reseller.  However, that 

relationship was discontinued. 

New Business 

 Issue #1:  Proposal to request an update from BJA on pending 

nonreporting cases  
 

After the conclusion of the public comment period, Howard Nusbaum, NAB 

member asked if there was any updated information on the insurance carrier 

nonreporting cases that have been under legal review within the Office of Justice 

Programs for some time.  Todd Brighton, BJA responded that there was no status 

change at this time, the cases were still under review.  Mr. Nusbaum then asked if 

it was appropriate that the NAB make a formal request as to the status of these cases 

since they have been in process for an extended period.  Mr. Brighton clarified that 

a recommendation can be put forth for discussion at the full board level by an 

individual member and/or from a subcommittee for consideration.  Hearing that, 

Mr. Nusbaum proposed that the NAB formally request an update from BJA on the 

pending insurance carrier cases.  Specifically a report out on the status of any open 

cases and an explanation as to why it is taking so long.  Chairman Brauch responded 

saying he would open it up for discussion and noting that he had been working on 

a draft letter to the Attorney General concerning NMVTIS resources in general and 

raising the need for more resources to go into enforcement activities.  Chairman 

Brauch stated that he felt the enforcement piece was critical to the overall success 

of the program and that the resources dedicated to the effort should reflect a similar 

high level priority.  Mr. Nusbaum concurred with that idea, although he stated he 

felt that the reason the pending cases were taking this long had more to do with 

obtaining clarity on legal interpretation than resource commitment.  Mr. Nusbaum 

deferred to the Chair in terms of crafting the wording of this recommendation.  

Chairman Brauch then opened the topic up for member comment.  Major elements 

of that discussion included: 

Bernard Brown voiced his concern about this issue, noting that the sizable reporting 

deficits—and perceived lack of punitive action or enforcement—are detriments to 

“enthusiastic marketing by consumer groups as long as this persists.”  He noted the 

Hurricane Sandy situation where many flood damaged cars were not reported to 

NMVTIS and yet no penalties were accessed.  He said about the pending 

enforcement cases “this thing needs to move”.  Consumer group’s enthusiasm to 
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support and use NMVTIS will be negatively mitigated as long as no enforcement 

of reporting requirements is seen by the public. 

Mark Binder commented that in his experience these types of examinations take 

time and that most likely discussions behind the scenes can’t be shared until the 

final decision.   

Bernard Brown then wanted the group to understand that this perceived long wait 

was similar to the lengthy period of time it took DOJ to implement NMVTIS itself 

back in the 2008-2009 timeframe.  And that the reluctance was somewhere in DOJ 

management “higher up there”.   He noted that it was a fight to get the program 

implemented and that it appeared to those on the outside that obstacles still existed. 

Mr. Nusbaum then asked that a resolution be brought to the floor for formal vote.  

Chairman Brauch worked to verbally craft the following proposal for consideration.  

If there was agreement then he would include the item in his planned 

correspondence with the Attorney General’s Office.  Chairman Brauch summed up 

the proposal as “the Chairman will correspond with DOJ, conveying a strong desire 

for status reports on any open investigations and a strong encouragement to pursue 

violations to the greatest extent possible.” 

 Mr. Nusbaum seconded the motion. 

Chairman Brauch then called for further discussion.   

Josh Whiteside asked for clarification in terms of what was being asked for.  

Was it the number of businesses involved, the business names, penalty 

amounts, etc.? 

Mr. Nusbaum responded that in past two years BJA provided the NAB with 

the same update concerning the fact that these cases were pending and noted 

the potential penalty amounts but that no final resolution had ever been 

provided.  

Chairman Brauch added that he saw this as a request for more 

communication from BJA on this topic rather than a demand for specific 

information. 

Chairman Brauch asked if there were any objections to this motion and 

several members responded.  Mark Binder, Greg DePasquale, and Judy 

Fitzgerald all objected.  Mr. Binder did not feel like the process should be 

“rushed” and that he was confident that DOJ’s attorneys would have a 

thorough review.  Mr. DePasquale stated that he had full confidence in the 

Department’s professionalism and diligence, and that he was sure BJA 

would report back to the NAB when they were ready.  Ms. Fitzgerald stated 

that she agreed with Mark and Greg.  She said she was satisfied in the 

updates provided to the Board and understood that specifics could not be 

provided. 
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At that point of the discussion Mr. Brighton offered two clarifications.  For 

those members who had more recently joined the board he confirmed that 

these cases had been in process for almost three years.  He also informed 

the Chairman of his option to call for a vote if he desired.  Mr. Brighton 

noted that Section 6 of the NAB Operating Procedures states that the board 

operates on a principal of consensus but that it also provides the opportunity 

for the DFO and Chair to determine if a vote is necessary. 

Chairman Brauch then called for a vote and underscored that the proposed 

resolution does not include language that would address the length of time 

(i.e., “this matter is taking too long”), specific alleged violators or 

industries, or highlight specific incidents (i.e., Hurricane Sandy). 

A roll-call vote was taken: 

o 8 votes of “aye” were cast in support of the resolution 

 

 Bernard Brown, RD Hopper, Steve Levetan, Robin Wiener,  

Bill Brauch, Robert Maynard, Howard Nusbaum, Jim Spiller 

 

o 9 votes of “nay” were cast in opposition to the resolution 

 

 Mark Binder, Judy Fitzgerald, Greg DePasquale, Chris McDonold,   

Carlos Martins, Ken Mehall, Charles Hollis,  

John Hallerud, Jennifer Timian 

 

o 1 abstention vote – Josh Whiteside 

The resolution to include language in a letter to DOJ that would request 

an update on pending nonreporting cases did not pass. 

 Issue #2:  NMVTIS Operating Budget Shortfall  

Chairman Brauch suggested that the group revisit the news provided by AAMVA 

earlier in the session that it anticipates a $3.5 million operating loss in FY 2014. 

Mr. Binder expressed the hope that the new outreach and awareness efforts will 

increase consumer activity and provide additional revenue over time.   

Steve Levetan asked if the NMVTIS program had received any Congressional 

funding.  Todd Brighton replied that it had not; that there has never been any 

appropriation to operate the NMVTIS system.  Mr. Levetan then asked if this might 

be a good time for the NAB to reach out to Congress on the issue of funding. 

Chairman Brauch followed up Steve Levetan’s question and asked Todd Brighton 

if NMVTIS was part of DOJ pending budget request, and if not, what would be the 

best approach to seek support.  Mr. Brighton replied that the Chairman’s previously 
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outlined plans to correspond with the Attorney General on the importance of 

NMVTIS and the need for additional resources might be more effective. 

Discussion ensued regarding whether such a recommendation should be delivered 

as a motion from the NAB or a letter from the Chair and what the term “resources” 

encompasses – direct funding of the system (i.e. making up the shortfall), the 

addition of staff for policy oversight and enforcement activities, or both?  Mr. 

Brighton clarified that if additional resources were identified internally within DOJ 

that those funds could go to assist BJA’s administration of the program but could 

not be used to make up the current operational shortfall of the system itself.  

Mr. Levetan then proposed proceeding with a letter from the Chair to DOJ to seek 

additional fiscal support for BJA in its program administration role.  Chairman 

Brauch then asked the members for consensus on this proposal and the members 

concurred. 

Josh Whiteside asked about the possibility of any grant funds from other agencies.  

Mr. Brighton responded that OJP grants were mandated for state and local level 

assistance and could not be used to fund BJA administrative functions.  Mark 

Binder noted that the self-sustainability requirement for the NMVTIS system would 

also preclude the use of Federal funds to help make up any operating shortfall.   

Jim Spiller then addressed the issue of the annual system operation deficit by stating 

that one way to make up the shortfall would be to increase the price of the vehicle 

history reports purchased by consumers through the data providers.  Philip Quinlan, 

AAMVA replied to that point and confirmed that a price increase option is being 

considered by BJA and AAMVA. 

RD Hopper noted that as the quality and integrity of the product (NMVTIS vehicle 

history reports) improves so will the sustainability.  He stated: “I believe if we 

continue to work to improve the integrity of the database, it will be easier to sell… 

....the better the product is and the more you believe in it, the more you’re able to 

sell it.”  

Chairman Brauch concluded that efforts to address the budget deficit will continue 

and that he was hopeful that going forward solutions will be found. 

Closing Remarks  

Chair Brauch closed the meeting by stating his appreciation to his successor, Ms. Robin 

Wiener, for her willingness to take on the leadership role.  Ms. Wiener thanked Mr. Brauch 

and expressed appreciation to the Board members for the opportunity.  Several NAB 

members commended Chairman Brauch for his strong and valuable leadership, labeling 

his efforts a “true public service.”  Mr. Brighton will work with incoming Chair Wiener to 

plan the next Webinar.  He thanked all Webinar participants for their interest and the 

meeting was adjourned at approximately 3:00 p.m.     
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